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SUMMARY 
 
Issue for Discussion 

 
Recent federal legislative changes to the Use of Ability to Benefit Tests for 

federal student financial aid under Title IV of the Higher Education Act.  
 

Reason(s) for Consideration 
 
Change in federal statute   

 
Background Information 

 
The Federal Higher Education Act provides that students seeking to qualify for 

federal Pell grants or other Title IV aid and who do not have a high school diploma must 
demonstrate an ability to benefit from education or training by achieving a passing 
score, as identified by the Secretary of the United States Department of Education 
(“Secretary”), on an ability-to-benefit test (ATB) approved by the Secretary.  The 
following ATB tests are approved by the Secretary:  Accuplacer; ASSET; Career 
Programs Assessment (CPAt); Combined English Language Skills Assessment 
(CELSA); COMPASS; Descriptive Tests of Language Skills (DTLS) and Descriptive 
Tests of Mathematical Skills (DTMS); Wonderlic Basic Skills Test and WorkKeys 
Program. 

 
As part of Chapter 57 of the Laws of 2007, the Legislature amended the eligibility 

requirements for students seeking State financial aid under Section 661 of the 
Education Law (e.g., TAP) in the 2007-2008 academic year and each academic year 
thereafter.  The law requires students who did not possess a high school diploma or its 
recognized equivalent to receive a passing score on a federally approved ATB test 



identified by the Board of Regents as satisfying the eligibility requirements for State 
financial aid.  

In addition, any student applying for TAP or other State student financial aid who 
does not possess a U.S. high school diploma or its equivalent must achieve a passing 
score on one of those tests.  Chapter 57 of the Laws of 2007 modifies this State 
requirement for students first receiving aid under Section 661 of the Education Law 
(e.g., TAP) in the 2007-2008 academic year and each academic year thereafter. One 
modification is that students impacted by the law must receive a passing score on a 
federally approved ability-to-benefit test identified by the Board of Regents as satisfying 
eligibility requirements. This requirement applies to eligible degree-granting institutions.   

To assist in implementing the requirements of the new State law, the Department 
convened a workgroup of representatives from the four sectors of higher education.  
These SUNY, CUNY, independent institution, and proprietary college administrators 
were selected because of their oversight of student financial aid and academic affairs.  

Based on the workgroup's guidance as well as the Department's discussions with 
selected test providers and institution representatives, and informed by the 
Department's experiences with institutions that employ the various tests, the 
Department identified four of the eight federally approved ATB examinations 
(Accuplacer, Asset, CELSA, and Compass) as the most suitable ATB tests for State 
financial aid eligibility.  The CELSA test (for ESL students), which measures English 
language skills, is recommended with the condition that it must be accompanied by the 
numerical/quantitative elements of the Accuplacer, ASSET, or COMPASS tests at pass 
scores approved by the Regents.  Regents action on this recommendation eliminated 
institutions' ability to use the other federally approved ability to benefit tests (CPAt, the 
Descriptive Tests, Wonderlic, and WorkKeys) to qualify non-high school graduates for 
State financial aid awards. 

In December 2011,   the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2012 (Public Law 112-
74) was enacted (copy attached).  This new law significantly impacts the federal student 
aid programs authorized under Title IV of the Higher Education Act. 

Among other changes contained in the Act, students who first enroll in a program 
of study on or after July 1, 2012 and who do not have a high school diploma or a 
recognized equivalent, or who do not meet prescribed home school requirements would 
no longer be eligible to receive Title IV student aid. Students who do not possess a high 
school diploma or a recognized equivalent but were enrolled in a Title IV eligible 
program prior to July 1, 2012 would continue to qualify for Title IV student aid under 
one of the ability-to-benefit (ATB) alternatives. In essence this means that there are no 
longer any federally approved ATB examinations as of July 1, 2012 that would make 
students eligible for Title IV funds, which include federal Pell grants and Stafford loans.   
 
Impact on New York Students  
 

Approximately, 12,000 students in New York State gained access to degree-
granting postsecondary institutions by utilizing one of the four federally approved ATB 
tests identified by the Regents for TAP eligibility.  All higher education sectors (SUNY, 



CUNY, independent and proprietary colleges and universities) have students in this 
category. 

 
The Department’s Bureau of Proprietary School Supervision (BPSS) indicates 

that approximately one fourth of the licensed proprietary schools are Title IV eligible.  
For these schools approximately 75 percent of the students rely on Title IV funds. 

 
Based on our discussions with the United States Department of Education, it is 

our understanding that, while the federal government will no longer accept the ATB test 
for eligibility for Title IV support for students who enroll in a program on or after July 1, 
2012, they did not intend for State financial aid to be impacted by this.  Therefore, 
students taking a federally approved ATB test identified by the Board of Regents as 
acceptable for State aid purposes will continue to be eligible for State financial aid.   

 
Additional items for discussion may include: 

 
1. Vendors who currently provide the approved ATB tests may decide to discontinue 

offering the exam.  As an example Accuplacer (one of the federally approved ATB 
providers and one of the Regents approved tests) has recently notified the 
Department that they will not continue their ATB platform due to the withdrawal of 
use for Title IV purposes.   
 

2. If other ATB providers follow with the elimination of their ATB tests what actions 
should we consider?   

 
Attachment 
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